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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD IN COUNCIL CHAMBER - CIVIC 
OFFICES ANGEL STREET BRIDGEND CF31 4WB ON WEDNESDAY, 21 NOVEMBER 2018 
AT 15:00

Present

Councillor JR McCarthy – Chairperson 

S Aspey SE Baldwin TH Beedle JPD Blundell
NA Burnett MC Clarke N Clarke RJ Collins
HJ David P Davies PA Davies SK Dendy
DK Edwards J Gebbie T Giffard RM Granville
DG Howells A Hussain RM James B Jones
M Jones MJ Kearn DRW Lewis JE Lewis
DG Owen D Patel RL Penhale-

Thomas
AA Pucella

JC Radcliffe KL Rowlands B Sedgebeer RMI Shaw
CE Smith SG Smith JC Spanswick RME Stirman
G Thomas T Thomas JH Tildesley MBE E Venables
SR Vidal MC Voisey LM Walters KJ Watts
CA Webster DBF White PJ White A Williams
AJ Williams HM Williams JE Williams RE Young

Apologies for Absence

CA Green

Officers:

Susan Cooper Corporate Director - Social Services & Wellbeing
Lindsay Harvey Corporate Director Education and Family Support
Gill Lewis Interim Head of Finance and Section 151 Officer
Darren Mepham Chief Executive
Andrew Rees Senior Democratic Services Officer - Committees
Mark Shephard Corporate Director - Communities
Kevin Stephens Democratic Services Assistant
Kelly Watson Head of Legal & Regulatory Services

236. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor CE Smith declared a personal and prejudicial interest in agenda item 12 – 
Question to the Leader from Councillor T Giffard and withdrew from the meeting during 
consideration of this item.

Councillor CA Webster declared a personal interest in agenda item 7 – Porthcawl 
Regeneration Scheme Update as she had previously worked with the landowner briefly 
with the landowner.

Councillor N Clarke declared a personal interest in agenda item 4(i) Announcement by 
the Cabinet Member – Wellbeing and Future Generations as she is a life member of the 
Rest Bay Lifeguard Club.    

237. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the meeting of Council of 24 October 2018 be 
approved as a true and accurate record.
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238. TO RECEIVE ANNOUNCEMENTS FROM:

Mayor

The Mayor congratulated Bridgend Fire Station on their success on winning for the third 
time in a row the World championship for extraction from a motor vehicle.  He informed 
Council that nominations are being sought for his Annual Citizenship Awards with the 
deadline for nominations being 25 January 2019, with the winners being honoured at an 
event in March 2019.   

The Mayor informed Council of the engagements which he and his Consort had 
attended in the past month which included laying a wreath in Bridgend Town Centre to 
mark the centenary of the end of World War One.  The Mayor and Consort had visited 
companies who received awards in the Bridgend business awards and attended the 
BAVO volunteer awards, the Rotary children’s football tournament, the Brynteg school 
production of High School Musical, Nottage Primary school’s harvest festival and the Hot 
Rod car show in Bridgend.  He and his Consort spent time selling poppies with 
Councillor DBF White at the relaunch of the Cefn Glas Wellbeing Centre.  They had also 
visited Afon y Felin school to assist in the unveiling of a sculpture in the school grounds 
and had represented the authority to mark the official opening of the Coroner’s Court in 
Pontypridd and had attended the Vale of Glamorgan Civic Service.

Deputy Leader

The Deputy Leader informed Council of the ‘Shaping Bridgend’s Future’ budget 
consultation which had closed earlier this week, which had seen 2,677 completed 
surveys returned, 679 people took part in clicker pad sessions and 2,148 people had 
interacted at events.  While there had been direct engagement with groups such as the 
Bridgend Coalition of Disabled People and BAVO.  A full publicity programme had been 
undertaken, along with a series of public engagement stands and debates had taken 
place on the Council’s social media platforms.  A series of very productive budget 
workshops were held at secondary and primary schools, encouraging younger people to 
become more engaged in the democratic process.  He thanked officers for their hard 
work in delivering the consultation and the public for engaging in the consultation.

Cabinet Member Communities

The Cabinet Member Communities announced that new CCTV cameras had been 
installed to help make the beaches at Rest Bay and Newton safer.  The cameras will be 
monitored remotely by volunteers from the National Coastwatch Institution, who will work 
closely with the RNLI lifeguards.  Both organisations will report any safety incidents 
directly to the coastguard and emergency services.  The cameras have been installed by 
the Council as part of collaborative efforts to make the coastline as safe as possible.

He also announced that a £400,000 programme is underway to improve pavements and 
footways at key locations in the County Borough, with 16 streets being targeted for 
repairs and improved drainage.  The streets to be targeted are Heol Onnen and 
Fairfield, North Cornelly, Dol Afon and Maes Y Wern, Pencoed, Princess Street, 
Maesteg, Blosse Street, Nantyffyllon, East Avenue and West Avenue, Cefn Cribwr, West 
Drive, Porthcawl, Burns Crescent, Bryntirion, Brynffrwyd Close, Coychurch, Heol Dewi 
Sant, Bettws, Hill View, Pontycymer, Moira Terrace, Ogmore Vale, and Kenry Street, 
Evanstown.  

Cabinet Member Social Services and Early Help
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The Cabinet Member Social Services and Early Help announced that he and the 
Cabinet Member Wellbeing and Future Generations had visited the Lon Derw, 
Ynysawdre development to view the progress.  The Extra Care facility is in the final 
stages of preparation, while the affordable homes element has been specially designed 
and adapted to support who have a range of needs and disabilities.  He and the Cabinet 
Member Wellbeing And Future Generations had witnessed the positive impact the 
development is already having on the lives of local people and he looked forward to 
seeing the Lon Derw development open in full.  

He also announced that the Council had recently marked National Safeguarding Week 
with a series of events designed to raise awareness about the different forms that abuse 
can take.  This followed the recent launch of the Bridgend Multi-Agency Safeguarding 
Hub, which is protecting vulnerable people from abuse and exploitation.  He stated that 
the Council   and its partners delivered sessions on topics that included how to spot child 
sexual exploitation, talking to teenagers about their health and well-being, dealing with 
drug and alcohol abuse, ‘sexting’, e-safety, doorstep scams and much more.  He 
informed Members that Safeguarding can take many forms, and all have a role to play in 
helping to keep others safe.  He was pleased to see the Council marking the week in a 
thorough and comprehensive manner and hoped that it helped people to recognise the 
dangers and access appropriate help and support.

Cabinet Member Wellbeing and Future Generations
            
The Cabinet Member Wellbeing and Future Generations announced that more than 
£8,000 had been invested into grassroots sport due to the latest round of Community 
Chest grants.  As a result of the funding support the Cornelly Striders, Pencoed 
Triathlon Club, Aberkenfig Boys and Girls Club, Rest Bay Lifeguards, Tondu Field 
Target Shooting, Vertigo Trampoline Club, All Star Gymnastics Club and the Impetus 
Dance Community Interest Group will all benefit.  She stated that Community Chest is 
funded by Sport Wales and is run locally by the Council and offers grants of up to 
£1,500 to sports clubs, organisations and groups to help people become more active.  
She urged Members to let their constituents know of this opportunity, with details being 
available from the Sport Wales website.   

The Cabinet Member Wellbeing and Future Generations informed Members of the plans 
in place to support rough sleepers this winter.  She stated there is a safe, dry and warm 
environment to sleep, provided through the floor space scheme, available at The Elms 
in Bridgend Industrial Estate from 8pm to 8am, with extended hours on Bank Holidays or 
if the weather becomes severe.  Floor space is allocated on a daily basis with users 
presenting to the Gwalia Local Support Hub in the Brackla Street Centre between 3pm – 
5pm.  A Breakfast Run operates between 6:30am – 9am, where rough sleepers are 
provided with a breakfast roll and a hot drink and a drop-in centre is available on Park 
Street between 9:30am – 12pm, which provides washing facilities and telephone and 
computer access.  There is also an afternoon drop-in service available at The Zone in 
Dunraven Place between 1.30pm to 4.30pm Monday to Friday and 9am to 12 noon on 
Saturdays, where service users can access a meal.  

The Cabinet Member Wellbeing and Future Generations informed Members that the 
Housing Solutions Team’s out-of-hours service is in place, offering support, advice and 
practical help at all the services mentioned, with the ultimate aim being to get the rough 
sleeper off the street and into accommodation.

Cabinet Member Education and Regeneration

The Cabinet Member Education and Regeneration announced that it was now possible 
to make online applications for secondary school admissions.  The launch of the new 
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facility had been very encouraging and close to a thousand applications had been 
received to date for the September 2019 intake.  Infant, primary and junior school 
admissions are now set to go live on 26 November and he asked Members to inform 
their constituents of this.  
The applications can be made using forms available in the ‘My Account’ section of the 
website.

The Cabinet Member Education and Regeneration congratulated Croesty Primary on 
becoming the latest school to earn the Bronze Active Travel Award from Sustrans 
Cymru, in recognition of the way pupils and parents are choosing two wheels over four 
to make the daily school run.  

He also announced that more than 1.5m nutritious school meals are cooked and served 
at local schools every year, which was one of the facts publicised to promote national 
School Meals Week.  As part of the event, Tremains Primary School chef Leanne Rees 
Sheppard who is the reigning Welsh School Chef of the Year spent a day in the kitchen 
at the James Sommerin restaurant in Penarth.  He informed Members that school meals 
play an important role and fifty schools now accept online payments.

Chief Executive

 The Chief Executive announced that leisure industry quality assessor ‘Quest’ recently 
scrutinised the combined work of Bridgend County Borough Council, Halo Leisure, local 
schools, clubs and voluntary groups who had delivered an ‘excellent’ rating, and praised 
the impact of the partnership approach on the health, wellbeing and fitness of local 
residents.  He stated that this is the first time that Quest has assessed a partnership 
approach in Wales, so the ‘excellent’ rating is a significant achievement.  Since the 
commencement of the leisure partnership began in 2012, there had been a 9% increase 
in visits to life centres alongside major investment in new facilities. 

Quest noted the work of the partnership to broaden opportunities for disability sports and 
tackle issues such as disadvantage and gender equity, and highlighted successful 
initiatives such as the Exercise Referral Scheme, the Girls Network, Family Active Zone, 
OlympAge Games, Access To Leisure, Move More Often, the silver InSport 
accreditation, and more.  He stated that partnership had been key to enabling all this, 
and he congratulated officers, Members and partners who have helped achieve this 
success.  He hoped that such partnerships will continue to deliver high-quality services 
for local people.                  

239. TO RECEIVE THE REPORT OF THE LEADER

The Leader reported that an Appointments Committee would be taking place on 6 
December 2018 to consider the appointment process for the position of Chief Executive 
on an interim basis and to make a permanent appointment to the position of Section 151 
Officer.  

The Leader informed Council that Council Leaders had met the First Minster and the 
Cabinet Secretary for Finance to discuss the funding of local authorities.  Following that 
meeting, the Welsh Government had announced additional funding of £13m to local 
authorities, which would see this authority receiving an additional £595k, which now 
represented a reduction in Revenue Support Grant of 0.3% compared to the previous 
year.  He stated that £340k would be allocated to fund the increase in teachers’ 
pensions and £170k for social care.  He informed Council that savings of £8m would be 
required to be made in 2019/20.  
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He also informed members that the Welsh Government had announced an increase in 
capital funding of £2.2m for local authorities, of which this authority would receive an 
additional £880k.  The Welsh Government had made changes to the funding of the Band 
B programme, in that it will cover 65% of the capital costs for a new school with the 
Council covering the remaining 35%.  The Welsh Government will also increase its 
share of capital funding for facilities for pupils with additional learning needs and those in 
pupil referral units to 75%, with the Council covering the remaining 25% of the costs.

He informed members that in light of the funding changes, it would be necessary for the 
report on the School Modernisation Programme - Band B to be withdrawn.           

240. 2019-20 COUNCIL TAX BASE

The Interim Head of Finance and Section 151 Officer reported on details of the council 
tax base and estimated collection rate for 2019-20.  

She advised that the estimated council tax base for 2019-20 was 54,807.11 and the 
estimated collection rate is 98%.  The net council tax base was therefore 53,710.97.  
She stated that the Council Tax Base is provided to Welsh Government and is used as 
part of the distribution of the Revenue Support Grant in the Local Government 
Settlement.  For the purpose of distributing RSG, collection rates are assumed to be 
100%.  The amount of Council Tax due for a dwelling in Band D is calculated by dividing 
the annual budget requirement to be funded by taxpayers by the Council Tax Base.  She 
informed Council that the council tax element of the Council’s budget will be based on 
the net council tax base of 53,710.97.  

The Deputy Leader thanked officers on collecting a high proportion of council tax and he 
encouraged residents who had difficulties in paying their council tax to contact the 
authority.  

A member of Council questioned the percentage collection rate achieved.  The Deputy 
Leader stated that the collection rate is 97.3%.          
  
RESOLVED:                 That Council:

(1) Approved the council tax base and collection rate for 2019-
20, as shown in paragraph 4.1 of the report. 

(2) Approved the tax bases for the community areas set out in 
Appendix A to the report.

241. PORTHCAWL REGENERATION SCHEME UPDATE

The Corporate Director Communities presented an update on the Porthcawl 
Regeneration Scheme and sought approval to revise the capital programme to invest 
anticipated capital receipts arising from the sale of land, encompassing Salt Lake Car 
Park.  He also sought approval to secure match funding for coastal defence 
improvements which will unlock future development phases.

He informed Council that the acquisition of third party leasehold interests at Salt Lake 
Car Park in the sum of £3.3m had been approved by Cabinet on 19 December 2017, 
which gave the Council unencumbered freehold interest of the site to secure its 
redevelopment.  He stated that the original plan envisaged a large superstore to be 
located on the Hillsboro Car Park, since then fundamental changes in the food store 
market had led to demand being reduced to a smaller scale store.  Following an 
assessment of options, the current strategy was based on the store being located at the 
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northern end of Salt Lake and the retention of Hillsboro as the primary town centre car 
park.  

He reported that one of the key requirements to unlock development of the whole of the 
Salt Lake site is coastal protection works to mitigate flood risk and without this work, the 
majority of the parcels identified for housing could not be developed and attracting 
leisure facilities at the southern end of the site may be problematic.  He informed Council 
that an outline business case for the coastal protection works had been approved by the 
Welsh Government and detailed designs were being progressed.  If successful, it would 
result in 75% funding via the Local Government Borrowing Initiative towards these 
works.  Authority was requested to contribute 25% match funding.  He stated that a 
decision by the Welsh Government on the funding was not expected until autumn / 
winter 2019.  

The Corporate Director Communities reported that market analysis, key infrastructure 
constraints and cash flow considerations dictate that development must be brought 
forward in phases.  He outlined the proposed phasing strategy:

 Phase 1 – Foodstore Site
 Phase 2 – Housing
 Phase 3 – Hillsboro Place Car Park
 Phase 4 – Eastern Promenade and wider coastal flood defence works
 Phase 5 & 6 – Housing Sites
 Phase 7 – Leisure Site

The Corporate Director Communities outlined the rationale for the ring-fencing of capital 
receipts together with a summary of receipts.  He also outlined a strategy for the 
proposed reinvestment of receipts where investment would be made in the Hillsboro Car 
Park, while improvements would be made to the Salt Lake Car Park to enable it to run 
as a public car park by the Council which will require new pay and display machines.  
Accessibility improvements would be carried out to the Portway including crossing points 
and the potential for the introduction of on-street parking.  Physical works to the leisure 
site would be brought forward as part of the leisure strategy and physical improvements 
would be carried out at the gateway to the site, the promenade and pedestrian links to 
the town centre.  The estimated project costs associated with the development is 
£2.64m and authority is requested to include this in the capital programme.  The 
development would be phased to minimise the amount of prudential borrowing and only 
when receipts from sales are in-hand are infrastructure costs to be incurred with the 
exception of £100,000 necessary to make the Salt Lake Car Park operational.  

The Cabinet Member Education and Regeneration commended officers on producing a 
rational and logical phasing of the development.  Members welcomed the proposals and 
questioned whether it would be more beneficial to delay the sale of the site until the 
coastal defence work had been completed in order to maximise the land value and 
capital receipts.  The Leader informed Council that the initial phasing of the development 
was such that it was not in the area subject to flooding.  The Corporate Director 
Communities informed Council that phases 5-7 were in the areas subject to flooding.  
The Leader informed Council that there had been significant interest from food retailers 
in developing a food store.  The Corporate Director confirmed that phase 1 of the site 
would be for the development of a food store which would be situated nearer the town 
centre.  It was considered that a sea front location for the food store would not be 
appropriate.  He also stated that the redeveloped car parks would see the introduction of 
electric charging points being installed.  The Leader thanked the local Members for 
being supportive of the proposals.  
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A member of Council questioned the rationale for investing in the infrastructure of the 
car parks.  The Corporate Director Communities informed Council there was a need to 
strike a balance with investing in the car parks in order to bring them up to standard and 
make them safe.  

A member of Council questioned whether it would be more prudent to bid for coastal 
defence works to include Sandy Bay.  The Corporate Director Communities stated that 
the preference of the Welsh Government would be to fund in accordance with phase 4 of 
the development.  He stated that the development of the Salt Lake Car Park requires the 
coastal defence works to be carried out and any delay to these works being carried out 
would delay the development of the site.

A member of Council thanked the officers and the Cabinet Member for their input and for 
adopting a new approach to the development.

RESOLVED:            That Council approved the following elements necessary to bring 
forward the Porthcawl Regeneration Scheme:

1. To revise the capital programme to include a budget of £2.64m of investment in 
Porthcawl Regeneration, funded from a combination of capital receipts generated 
from the sale of land within Salt Lake, and prudential borrowing; 

2. To provide 25% match funding (circa £1 million) towards coastal defence works 
in Porthcawl and authority to secure 75% funding via the Local Government 
Borrowing Initiative (LGBI) towards these works. The scheme will not be 
incorporated in the capital programme until the 75% LGBI funding has been 
approved; and   

Note: the sums will be confirmed prior to the detailed business case submission 
to Welsh Government expected around Summer 2019. 

3. To delegate authority to the Corporate Director – Communities and s151 Officer 
to agree any cost variations associated with the Porthcawl Development 
Scheme.                          

242. PARC AFON EWENNI

The Corporate Director Communities reported on a proposal to develop a modern 
Highways Depot at Waterton on a reduced footprint to allow the Parc Afon Ewenni 
regeneration site proposal to progress and future proof future depot requirements for the 
Council as part of the overall depot rationalisation process.  He also sought approval for 
a revision to the Capital Programme for a further capital sum of £4,944,000 to be 
included in the Capital Programme to fully refurbish and develop the depot, to be funded 
from the sale of land at Waterton as part of the Parc Afon Ewenni and partly from 
general capital funding.   

The Corporate Director Communities informed Council that Cabinet approval was given 
in November 2016 as an interim measure of operating a reduced footprint Depot at 
Waterton for the next 4/5 years in order to find a balance between operating a viable 
depot and maximising the land allocated for disposal.  In progressing the strategy for a 
reduced footprint operational depot at Waterton, two options were identified and 
assessed.  Option 1 to retain both the Highways Building & Biffa Building; demolish 
County Borough Supplies (CBS), Fleet building & wheelie bin store.  Option 2 to retain 
Biffa Building, demolish CBS, Fleet, Highways & Wheelie bin store).  The Parc Afon 
Ewenni Board decided to progress option 2 and the works were completed during 2017.       
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He reported that any future configuration of local government re-organisation will still 
require a Highways Depot in Bridgend to serve the County Borough.  It was estimated 
that the cost of a new Depot in a new location would be in the region of £9m - £12m, as 
a result of (probable) changing and more onerous NRW requirements.  In recognition of 
this, the option of operating a largely unchanged depot for 4/5 years as an interim 
measure in line with the Cabinet approval and then constructing a new depot at a 
revised location looked increasingly unaffordable.

He reported that an investigation was undertaken to identify the differences between the 
continued operation of the reduced footprint for 4-5 years, with a new depot constructed 
at a new location thereafter and the alternative option of the development of a 
permanent operational depot on a reduced footprint at Waterton.  He stated that total 
current capital budget for the scheme was £4.376m, some of this budget has already 
been committed to works at Bryncethin Depot, as a result of moving some of the parks 
and built environment operations to this location, leaving a balance of £3.2m.

The Corporate Director Communities reported that the scheme cost of what was now the 
preferred option was estimated to be in the region of £8.144m; however, there was now 
a deficit between the overall cost of the maintenance/compliance works and the total 
estimated net land receipt and the existing capital budget.  He stated that in order to 
progress this option, a further capital investment of £4.944m was required in addition to 
the estimated remaining capital of £3.2m, which would come from the estimated total 
land receipt of £3.5m plus an additional £1.444m of general capital funding.  He outlined 
the proposed depot layout.  He stated that the principal drivers to achieve compliance 
are the Health & Safety at Work Act and to meet the requirements of Natural Resources 
Wales.   

He also informed Council that he was keen to share the facilities of the new depot with 
other organisations akin to the practice at the Bryncethin Depot.  He stated that the new 
depot will be a very efficient and well organised depot.  

The Cabinet Member Communities in commending the proposal thanked officers for 
exercising sound judgement and believed the proposal for a reduced footprint depot to 
be prudent.  The Leader in supporting the proposal hoped the new depot will strive to 
BREEAM excellence standards.  

A member of Council questioned whether it was prudent to develop a new depot at this 
point in time and whether it would be preferable to delay making a decision when 
services such as weed spraying are being reduced.  The Cabinet Member Communities 
commented that the new depot was necessary to serve the residents of the County 
Borough in that gritting and highway repair vehicles will be based at the depot and the 
Council could not afford to develop a larger site.  

RESOLVED:             That Council:

(1) noted the proposed preferred option for development of the 
Highways Depot is now to provide a permanent modern, fit for 
purpose depot, on a reduced footprint at the Waterton site.  This 
will ensure compliance with all necessary current 
standards/legislation while maximising the amount of land 
available for sale to generate a capital receipt and allow housing 
development in line with the approved Local Development Plan; 

(2) authorised that the capital receipt from the sale of the 
Council’s land at Waterton is reinvested to support the 
development of the depot as without the progression of the new 
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depot proposed above, it would not be possible to release all of 
the land for sale;

(3) approved that a further capital sum of £4,944,000 be 
included in the Capital Programme to fully refurbish and 
redevelop the depot as proposed, including refurbishment of the 
appropriate buildings. 

       
243. SCHOOL MODERNISATION PROGRAMME - BAND B

The Corporate Director Education and Family Support informed Council that in light of 
the announcement by the Education Secretary of the availability of additional funding for 
Band B of the School Modernisation Programme whereby the Welsh Government will 
cover 65% of the capital costs for a new school, with local authorities covering the 
remaining 35%. In the case of pupil referral units and for facilities for pupils with 
additional learning needs the intervention rate by the Welsh Government will be 75% 
with local authorities covering the remaining 25%.  He sought withdrawal of the report to 
allow officers an opportunity to analyse the impact the changes will have on the school 
modernisation programme.

RESOLVED: That the report be withdrawn and a revised report be presented to 
the next meeting of Council.  

244. OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY ANNUAL REPORT 2017-18

The Head of Legal and Regulatory Services presented the Annual Report of the 
Overview and Scrutiny function of the authority which oversees the decision making of 
the Cabinet and supports the work of the Cabinet and Council.  

The Head of Legal and Regulatory Services reported that the Scrutiny Annual Report 
2017-2018 provides detail on the outcomes and achievements from Scrutiny Members 
and offices during the year, as well as identifying areas for improvement to ensure the 
scrutiny continues to develop and achieve positive outcomes for the residents of 
Bridgend.  She stated that it was from the self-assessment that scrutiny is delivering a 
good service but the expectations from partner Authorities, Estyn, the Wales Audit Office 
and the Welsh Government continue to increase.  Regional and partnership Scrutiny 
arrangements have not been fully developed but are underway by the establishment of 
the Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee for the Cardiff Capital Region City Deal.  

Members thanked the Scrutiny Officers for the way they bring the service together to 
enable the Scrutiny Committees to scrutinise a wide spectrum of topics.  Members also 
commended the Budget Research and Evaluation process for adding value to the 
budget process.  Members considered that while the scrutiny function is well regarded it 
needed to engage better with the public by holding meetings in the community and 
undertake the review of its policies and procedures.  Members of Council thanked the 
Chairs of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for the valuable role which they 
perform which is an important function of the authority.  

RESOLVED:                 That Council note the content of the report.   
        

245. NOTICE OF MOTION PROPOSED BY COUNCILLOR ALEX WILLIAMS

In introducing the Notice of Motion, Councillor A Williams thanked the Leader and 
Deputy Leader for lobbying the Cabinet Secretary Finance on the provisional local 
government settlement.  He welcomed the news that the Cabinet Secretary Finance had 
recently announced additional funding for education and social care but it remained a 
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challenging settlement in order to fund the increase in pay awards and pension 
contributions.       

“That this Council:

Regrets the provisional local government funding settlement for 2019/2020 which will 
deliver a 0.6% cut to Bridgend County Borough Council.

Notes with concern the Leader of Bridgend County Borough Council's 
warning that educational outcomes for children will be affected by school budget cuts 
unless major changes are made to the local government funding settlement.

Welcomes the additional £550 million which the Welsh Government will receive from the 
UK Government Treasury between now and 2021 and calls on the Welsh Government 
to prioritise local government funding.

Calls on the Welsh Government to immediately review its funding formula for local 
government to adequately fund the additional pressures faced by councils as a result 
of pay awards, an increase in employers’ contributions to teachers' pensions and 
increases in the national living wage for externally commissioned services.

Endorses the WLGA's recommendations contained in its recent publication, "Fair and 
Sustainable Funding for Essential Local Services" and believes that the Welsh 
Government should look to empower local authorities to make financial decisions locally 
by providing financial flexibility through the Revenue Support Grant rather than the 
centralisation of funding in the form of a specific grants.

Calls on Bridgend County Borough Council to do all it can to protect core services in 
education and social services directorates in its 2019/20 budget”.  

The Notice of Motion was seconded by Councillor N Clarke.

The Deputy Leader proposed an amendment to the Notice of Motion adding the 
following words to the Notice of Motion:  

“This Council calls upon the UK Government to fund in full the increase in Teachers’ 
pensions”.    

The amendment was seconded by Councillor RME Stirman.

RESOLVED: That the original Notice of Motion as amended be approved and 
the Notice of Motion be sent to the Cabinet Secretary for Local 
Government.  

246. TO RECEIVE THE FOLLOWING QUESTIONS FROM THE EXECUTIVE FROM:

Question to the Cabinet Member Communities from Cllr A Hussain
 
Could the Cabinet Member let the Council know if the school crossing service is being 
removed?

Response of the Cabinet Member Communities:

There are no plans to entirely remove the School Crossing Patrol service.  The proposed 
MTFS saving under consideration would result from a review of the School Crossing 
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Patrol sites in line with nationally recognised standards.  Ensuring that those locations 
with the highest volumes of pedestrian and vehicle movements are maintained, whilst 
potentially discontinuing the service for quieter sites with lower risk levels.  It is also 
pertinent to highlight that the primary responsibility for ensuring children safely arrive at 
school does reside with the parent or guardian.

Councillor Hussain looked forward to the reviewer’s report and he hoped that Pen y Fai 
School will be one of the schools where the services will be maintained and asked a 
supplementary question for those schools where the service is removed, could the 
Cabinet Member inform how it was intended to make school crossings safe for parents 
and children to cross?  The Cabinet Member Communities informed Council there is a 
scoring process in place for the review of school crossing patrols, which is dependent on 
the type of road, the number of junctions on that road and the footfall.  He stated that the 
footfall criteria had changed and no longer took into consideration the footfall of adults 
who use a particular road.  He informed Council that the authority had not adopted the 
new criteria but adheres to the 2012 Code.  

A member of Council questioned how the authority could mitigate against parents driving 
their children to school.  The Cabinet Member Communities informed Council there are 
Active Travel routes in place and believed parents who take their children to school on 
foot will continue to do so.  He stated that the Council has a responsibility to create safe 
routes to school.  He informed Council of the difficulties in recruiting school crossing 
patrols.           

Question to the Leader from Cllr T Giffard 

On November 1st, the Bridgend GEM reported that the BCBC Cabinet Member for 
Education and Regeneration has said that a 'massive recession, unemployment, 
shortages and international humiliation' would be a 'good thing' in the long run if it meant 
that Britain stayed within the EU.

Could the Leader explain the Cabinet's position regarding these comments, and confirm 
whether or not they are the council's preferred outcome?
 
Response of the Leader:

Cllr Smith’s comments were intended to be ironic. The Facebook post then referred to 
him being “arrested for sedition and unpatriotic thoughts”, clearly that will not happen!

On realising his comments were misinterpreted he removed them from Facebook. These 
are comments I would not have made and I have spoken to Cllr Smith and he has 
apologised.

During this unprecedented period of uncertainty all Cabinet members are clear that we 
hope that any negative impact on the communities of Bridgend County Borough, Wales 
and the United Kingdom will be minimised. I am sure this is a view shared by all 
Members.   

Councillor Giffard in thanking the Leader for his response hoped the Leader would 
continue to work across all levels of Government and parties.

A member of Council questioned how the Council is preparing for Brexit.  The Leader 
stated that a meeting had taken place with officials of the Home Office wherein the 
possible shortages of medicines and food supplies were discussed.  He stated that the 
advice from the Home Office was received late in the process but the Council would 
ensure it is as ready as it could be when the UK will leave the European Union.  The 
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Cabinet Member Communities informed Council that a Brexit Group had been set up 
which was looking at the risks posed by the withdrawal from the European Union.     

247. URGENT ITEMS

There were no urgent items.  

248. EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:           That under Section 100A (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 as 
amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) 
(Variation) (Wales) Order 2007, the public be excluded from the 
meeting during consideration of the following item of business as it 
contained exempt information as defined in Paragraph 12 of Part 4 
and Paragraph 21 of Part 5 of Schedule 12A of the Local 
Government Act 1972, as amended by the Local Government 
(Access to Information) (Variation) (Wales) Order 2007.

Following the application of the public interest test it was resolved 
that pursuant to the Act referred to above, to consider the under-
mentioned item in private with the public being excluded from the 
meeting as it would involve the disclosure of exempt information as 
stated above.

249. APPROVAL OF EXEMPT MINUTES

250. REDUNDANCY AND EARLY RETIREMENT COSTS IN EXCESS OF £100,000

The meeting closed at 17:10


